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___________________________________________________________________________________

MEETING CALENDAR FOR SEPTEMBER
Meetings are held the 2nd Thursday of each month at NW Volunteer Fire Department @ 6:30pm, unless otherwise noted.  The Fire Department is located behind Harris Baptist Church off of Center Street.

SEPTEMEBER 13th----Garden of Gray and Cheryl Moore in Hodges SC.  Cheryl says “being married to a contractor, building and change are constant” at the Moore’s log home and garden.  The yard has several different features, including a pond, a 25 foot waterfall and a koi pond below.  There are fruit trees and small animals in the barn area.  The many levels of the yard have been landscaped and planted over the past 8 years.  The owners have no formal training in landscaping, just the love of gardening.  Directions to the Moore’s lovely home and garden are:

Take Hwy 254 north towards Park Seed.  Three miles past Greenwood High School, take a right onto Gary Road.  Take an immediate right onto Windsor Road and the Moore’s driveway is the 2nd on the left.  307 Windsor Road.  There is a wagon wheel at the entrance.

OCTOBER 11th--- Kathy Zahn from Emerald Farms speaking about Herbs native to our area.  She will cover their history, preservation, uses and how to grow.

___________________________________________________________________________________________________

PRESIDENTS CORNER—Jane Price in for Julee Marshall
Editors Note:  This is a very serious column from Jane Price.  Please read this and carefully consider what you can contribute to our organization.  We are ALL busy and involved with the many aspects of our lives.  Whatever you might choose to do, there are always Master Gardeners to support you in any position you may decide to undertake!

Dear Master Gardeners:


LMGA is in TROUBLE!  Because we did not have a vice president this year, there was no one to move into the president’s slot for 2008.  After much soul-searching, Julee and I decided we would be co-presidents for next year, but that means we still need a vice president, and no one has stepped forward.  SuSu Wallace has agreed to take Kris Cheeseman’s place as secretary.  Kris served in that position for two years.  Terri Mostiller is stepping down as treasurer, where she served for three years, so we need a new treasurer.  Jean Anderson has agreed to take over the newsletter for Lauren Boylston, who has performed that job for three years. 


Do we have others who are stepping down as chairs?  We don’t know yet, but we are in the process of finding out.  So if you are a chairman or a committee member and you have not let your liaison know what your plans are for next year, please do so ASAP!  You would be surprised how long it takes the nominating committee to get that together.


So I guess the question is:  “What is going to happen to the Lakelands Master Gardener Association after 2008?  I love LMGA, and I know that I speak for many others who have put a lot of time and energy into making the organization what it is today.  Many people have reaped the benefits of those who have worked so tirelessly, and want to thank those people. Master Gardener gives us the opportunity to make new friends with the same interest—GARDENING.  We get to make our community a more beautiful place in which to live.


We have had such a long and successful history and provide such a service to the community that it would be a shame to see the organization dissolved.  So what is the answer to the question that I posed?  If you have any thoughts or ideas, please let the board know.  We value your opinions.
Jane Price

2006 Lakelands Master Gardeners President
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JUDY KELLEY’S CORNER—A Gardener’s Journal
Have you ever just sat and thought about your childhood? When I was getting ready for two of our Granddaughters to come for a week’s visit, I was trying to plan some activities for them to do while they were at Grammy’s Camp. This year we have had an abundant amount of Passion Vine (Passiflora incarnate) burst forth in our yard, especially in my Lasagna Garden. Several years ago a few of them came up in my husband’s garden and of all things, he was going to give them a good dose of Round Up. I immediately came to their rescue. How could he possibly want to kill the plants that reminded me of the days when I would take the fruit and make pigs out of those oval forms with toothpicks? Now, if you have never created a creature from a maypop, as they are commonly called, you just haven’t lived!

     I knew that the passion vine is a great friend of the Gulf Fritillary butterfly and is the caterpillar host plant for it. That is my main reason now for leaving my plants alone because I dearly love butterflies. I thought it would be interesting to find out a little more about this childhood friend so I decided to do a little research by internet on this plant which is growing by leaps and bounds and bearing quite a bit of fruit. I was amazed to discover that the maypop can be found growing throughout the south as well as in Oklahoma and Canada. Most people consider it to be an invasive plant, and I can agree to that. The name maypop comes from the loud popping sound given when a mature fruit bursts. And, can you believe that the passion vine can grow up to 3” a day? It’s interesting to know, too, that some people even make jelly from the oval fruit. They say it’s good as well as the juice from the fruit being good in beverages. 

     Now all that sounds interesting, but I believe I would rather make pigs, myself, and let the butterflies flourish from the plant source. Oh, by the way, did you know that you can also go to the Garden Nurseries and purchase one of these plants? Strange, isn’t it when they grow so abundantly! 

____________________________________________________________________________________________________

ANNOUCEMENTS
· The Greenwood Library is looking for assistance and advice in creating a terrarium out of a LARGE fish
tank. If you can help, please call Dana Ellis 941-4650 ext. 5 at the library or 223-2996 home.  The algae
flourished and the fish all died, several times over, so we decided to convert to a terrarium but don't have experience in making one. And we would be very grateful if anyone has terrarium suitable plants they would be willing to share.  
· To All My Master Gardener Friends:  Thank you so much for the cards, phone calls, e-mails, kind words and prayers for me and my family before and after the August 5, 2007 death of my Dad.  I will always remember and cherish your kindness.  Thank you again, Chris Snipes.

· MG Class Volunteers: Here is a reminder to those of you that have agreed to volunteer with the new Master Gardener class.  The schedule is as follows:

	Class Date
	Speaking Chairperson
	MG Volunteers

	
	
	

	September 4
	Helen Spiller

Education Chair
	Linda Halsey

Billy Dukes

	September 11
	Field Trip
	Terri Mostiller

	September 18
	Dana Ellis

Public Relations Chair
	Sue Moore

Jean Anderson

	September 25
	Jane Price

Fundraising Chair
	Louise Powell

Sue Moore

	October 2
	Sandy Stachurski

Community Projects Chair
	Evelyn Irvin

Carol Scales

	October 9
	Field Trip

Lakelands Nursery
	Terri Mostiller

	October 16
	Evie Galloway
Social Chair
	Rebecca McClain
Sue Moore

	October 18
	Lander Arboretum
	

	October 23
	Mike Brown
Mentors Chair
	Rebecca McClain
Jean Anderson

	October 30
	Nicole Ellis
Programs Chair
	Ann Mendelson
Billy Dukes

	November 6
	Field Trip
	Louise Powell

	November 13
	Linda Halsey
Volunteer Hours Chair
	Nicole Ellis
Sue Moore

	November 20
	Education Committee
	FIANL EXAM

	
	Donna Boozer
	Peggy Ticehurst

	
	Bryan Wesson
	SuSu Wallace

	
	Helen Spiller
	


If you cannot fulfill your commitment to volunteer, please find a replacement or call Helen Spiller!!!!!!
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BOOK REVIEW---Submitted by Carol Scales
Even the Kudzu is dying!  This heat is putting so much stress on the plants and those who care about them…it could make a grown gardener CRY.   It is too hot for even die-hard gardeners with wide brimmed hats, jugs of water, and gobs of sunscreen to be out puttering about.  What is there to do, but stay cool?  With an iced tea on hand I have been curling up with a book and dreaming about gardening in the cooler weather.  Most of you more experienced gardeners probably already have Clippings from Orene’s Garden in your library, but I found it at the gift store at the State House in Columbia.  It caught my eye because when I moved to Columbia in July of 1988 I knew gardening was going to very different from what I was used to in Connecticut.  Like a good academic, I quickly signed up for a gardening class at USC, and who was the teacher?  Orene Horton.  The course ended with a field trip to her home garden.  What a treat.

A compilation of her popular articles for The State newspaper and Fine Gardening  and Southern Living  magazines the book provides a month-by-month walk through your garden and highlights what you can/should be doing during that month, a bit of local gossip, garden tips, her favorites plants, garden places to visit, resources, etc.  It’s an easy read, written with love and humor and it refreshes your memory (and mine seems to need more refreshing lately) about the sequences of nature and gardening   In this hot weather, it has also provided a breath-of –cool-reading and the energy to look forward to and plan for more enjoyable gardening days ahead.    

Horton, Orene, Clippings from Orene’s Garden: A Southern Gardener’s Year. Corinthian Books, Mount Pleasant, S.C., 2003. ISBN 1929175353.

A LITTLE SPRAY GOES A LONG WAY – A success story by Beth Kapperman 

For many of us, warding off deer is a constant battle.  For some it is extremely troublesome and frustrating.  My family and I live in Creekside which is infested with deer as are many of the surrounding subdivisions - this from what I’ve gleaned from others since moving here several years ago.  My neighbor used to joke with me about how I should just pour salad dressing over all my perennials and shrubs, as it would only enhance the already delectable smells and tastes these animals are attracted to.  

Please don’t misunderstand me, I love deer and would never do anything to intentionally harm them.  I am a gardener, however, and will do what’s necessary to protect and preserve!  Sounds obsessive, doesn’t it?  It’s an attitude I’ve had to adopt since waking up to find all my newly planted perennials and shrubs completely annihilated by deer! 

Last year, when things were really bad and I was ready to throw in the towel, I stopped by one of our many fine nurseries in the area and explained to them our deer woes.  They recommended a product called Plantskydd Repellant.  After hearing all about the product and its recent success with other homeowners, I decided to give it a try.  Since that day in spring of ‘06, we have had only one minor deer attack!  This was due to the fact that I became a little negligent in my spraying habits and discovered that after about 2 months of not spraying, another application would be needed.  

This product saved our garden!  Yes, it smells absolutely horrible and it is a bit pricey at $19.95 a bottle, but a little spray goes a long way!  I’ve recommended it to some of my neighbors who have tried lots of things to stave off the deer but to no avail.  Since using this product, they have reported similar success.  I realize that the growing season is slowly coming to an end but for those like me who used to dread another season of unpleasantness, you may want to consider this for next year.  It certainly did wonders for our garden!

For reference, I’ve purchased Plantskydd Repellant at local nurseries, such as Park Seed and Wyatt Farms and also online.  Good luck and anyone interested in more information, I would be glad to further share my successes with this product.  

WELCOME TO THE 2007 MASTER GARDENER CLASS

This is a BIG welcome to our new class of Master Gardeners!  They will have attended two classes by the time you read this and we hope they are not overwhelmed or putting on weight from the refreshment hour!  Here is a list of their names and as you read it, be considering whom you might like to mentor for 2008. 

	John Babb
	Chuck Bender
	Carolyn Bolan
	Carrie Caldwell

	Sonia Canfield-Olsen
	Nancy Collin
	Rick Culbreth
	Lisa Dunn

	Angie Elliott
	Gail Gregory
	Margaret Hines
	Pat Johnston

	Lisa Jones
	Kathleen Kapsalis
	Bibbi Lee
	Marlon Libunao

	Susan Long
	Dwight Long
	Willie Marine
	Kathy Mimms

	Carol Mogan
	Elaine Palmer
	April Prater
	Peggy Rutland

	Dianne Shubert
	Uma Sridharan
	Cindy Wilkins
	Ginny Wilson



A reminder to all new students to please plan on attending our monthly meetings!  This is a great way to get to know people and to expand your learning experience.
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INTRODUCING THE NEW MASTER GARDENER CLASS…..IN THEIR OWN WORDS

This year I thought it might be a nice idea to find out a little bit more about our new class before they actually finish the course.  Not only is it interesting to hear where someone is from or why they are taking the class, it will offer a little insight into these individuals and perhaps inspire you to want to mentor one of them.  Maybe you will discover you have a common interest or background!  So I asked each new class member to send me a little “bio” about themselves and I would include these in our newsletter.  I will fit them in as I have space (ha-ha).  They appear in the order I received them, space permitting.  I have edited some of them to protect the innocent.  So here goes:

CARRIE CALDWELL: I am a native South Carolinian and grew up in western Lexington County between the towns of Lexington and Gilbert.  I was blessed to be surrounded by much of my family growing up. As I look back, I have to credit my grandparents for my love of nature and agriculture.   That love continued to thrive as I took my first job in high school working on a local peach farm.  That was my main source of personal income throughout high school and college.  The truth is, if I still called Lexington home and money were no issue, I’d still be right there working on that farm.

I graduated from Clemson University in May of 2005 with a Bachelor’s degree in Agricultural Education (that worked in my other loves of youth and teaching).  The following September, I married my husband, Brantley, on Labor Day Weekend on his grandparents’ farm in Calhoun Falls.  We now live in Calhoun Falls, with a menagerie of animals, next to the Pecan orchard where we were married.  Brantley is working on his last semester at Clemson with plans to graduate in Agricultural Business in December.  We’re keeping our fingers crossed!  After a year of teaching seventh-grade science in McCormick County, I became the 4-H Extension Agent for McCormick County this past June.  It’s turning out to be a worthwhile career change!  That also explains part of why I’m taking the Master Gardener course as a portion of my job duties include horticulture. Plus horticulture is something I learned to love from an early age and don’t ever want to stop taking advantage of other learning opportunities that come my way.  In addition to spending as much time outdoors as possible, I enjoy being active in my church, reading, cooking (the good, the bad, and the ugly), exercising, and experimenting with a new hobby, shooting sports.

CAROLYN BOLAN: I started living in Greenwood in April, 2006.  Before that I lived in Central Florida since the late 60's. S.C. is certainly different soil-wise, weather-wise and plant-wise.  The builder put in plants around the finished house on Lake Greenwood, although there was no prior soil preparation. The red clay had all sorts of building fall-out materials mixed in.  It was a challenge for the plants to survive and some didn't make it.

I had been reading James Hodges' newspaper articles and found them interesting and informative. A visit to the annual Master Gardeners plant sale to obtain some hardy shade plants resulted in my signing up for the class. It is an adjustment to make being a student again and having to sit still and listen and learn, but I feel the challenge will be worth the effort.  
CHUCK BENDER: My wife, cat and I retired to Cross Hill, SC two years ago, after working for 30 years with a large credit union in upstate New York.  At least I thought I was retiring.  But we built a new home on undeveloped land and found that we have become “farmers.”  It seems like our grass, plants, shrubs, trees, vegetable garden and abundant weeds take up more and more of our time.  I also volunteer as a tax-aide with AARP and am treasurer for our HOA.  So am still waiting to see what retirement is really like :)

Is the Lakelands Master Gardeners’ organization already aware of the following book:  Life at the Water’s Edge?  (A shoreline resident’s guide to natural lakeshore and streamside buffers for water quality protection in South Carolina.)  It was published by Clemson University Public Service Publishing in 2004 and is a great resource for anyone living on the lake for lake friendly landscaping ideas. (Editors note: I like a guy that is already giving me book reviews!)
APRIL PRATER: Hello fellow gardener’s – my name is April Prater.  I live in Ninety Six, SC with my husband Joe, father Robert, dog Frosty and Cockatiel Jake.  I have two stepsons, Kris and Joey, who are both married and one grandson, Devon.  

I have been around gardening most of my life as my family has raised various flowers, vegetables and shrubs.  I began my own gardening adventures approximately twenty years ago with the purchase of my own home.  I grew various perennials, annuals, shrubs, trees and even installed a water garden before they became so popular.  My husband purchased a small greenhouse for me four years ago and we have grown four types of citrus trees, began plants from seeds, and rooted various shrubs for ourselves and friends. 

We moved across town to a larger house with a bigger yard approximately 1 ½ years ago, after the death of my mother and my father’s illness, to move him in with us.  We started gardening with a clean slate except for a plum tree, oak and three pecan trees.  I gained a great deal of experience in moving, not only furniture from two houses into one but, transplanting plants from one property to another.  I look forward to meeting each of you and sharing stories, pictures and plants.    
UMA SRIDHARAN: This is Uma... the woman of Indian origin in the new MG class. I emigrated to the US in 1984 and became a citizen in 1995.  I would like to do some writing for your newsletter. Let us get together sometime and talk about it.  I would like to write about oriental plants and vegetables that you can grow here in the southern United States. For my first article I would like to write about bitter melon. I got the idea for this article this morning after I saw a gorgeous bitter melon vine growing at my friend Jayshri's house.  I have a few bitter melons that Jayshri gave me that  I could bring to the class next week for show and tell and later this week I will go to a her house to get a picture to put in your journal.  
BIBBI LEE: moved to Lake Greenwood about a year ago and signed up for classes to regain my MG certification.  I'm delighted there was space in the 2007 class and for the opportunity to once again work with enthusiastic, knowledgeable gardeners.  Having lived all over the world, the one constant I have found in every country is the love of gardening.
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SUSAN LONG: I was born and raised in Greenwood and am married to John Long who is also a native "Greenwoodian”.  I am a real estate agent and have been in this business for 20 years.  We have 2 children; our daughter is 23 and is a 2nd year law student at the Charleston School of Law.  Our son is 20 and is presently attending Piedmont Tech and also races Go Karts.  

My garden experience is very limited and doesn't extend beyond our yard.  What little knowledge I have has come from reading gardening books or watching HGTV.  My goal for taking this Master Gardner's class is to gain the knowledge to do it right the first time.  We are in a new house on Lake Greenwood and that also means a new yard.  I am an "Instant Grits" personality so I don't always do it the correct way, just the quickest.  I am hoping with the new knowledge there will also be patience.   

I look forward to being involved in some way to help the club but am not sure right now what that will be.  
 

NANCY COLLIN: The Master Gardener Class is interesting to me because my trial and error approach to gardening is getting expensive and discouraging.  We moved to SC from upstate NY and the heat, humidity and soil are so different.  I knew my lack of knowledge and experience would keep me from having the lush gardens of my dreams.

  In 1993 my husband and I sold our business in Fountain Inn and decided that we wanted to spend a year seeing the USA in our motor home.  We sold our farm, auctioned off almost everything we owned and headed south and west.  That year flew by and we were having so much fun that we didn’t want it to end.  We continued our adventure for 7 ½ more years.
  During our travels we spent several months at a time volunteering for US Fish and Wildlife Refuges across the country.  Some of the many projects that we enjoyed were bird banding, fishing studies (it’s tough to have to go fishing everyday on the Chesapeake Bay), surveying refuge boundaries, getting GPS locations of water resources on a 640,000 acre refuge in AZ, heavy equipment training and work, children’s programs, art work, etc.
  In 2003, after traveling all over the country, we decided to settle down and build a house on Lake Greenwood, just 30 miles from where we started.  We moved into the house in 2005 and are enjoying the lake and the Greenwood area.
LISA JONES: How did I arrive at the decision of taking the master gardener program? I am like most other people. I have been married for twenty years this last Tuesday, August 21. My husband and I have four sons, three of whom are in the service. We moved to Greenwood from Springfield, Ohio in July of 2006. After sixteen years of traveling here to visit my niece and my five great nieces, my husband and I decided we would like to move south to help my niece out and also get away from the cold winters. Moving to a new area is always hard for people, but for me I felt I could do it since we were moving near loved ones. However, after spending twenty years at my previous house which I landscape to a newer house with no landscaping has been the hardest for me. Landscaping has always been a great hobby of mine. From a very young age, I realized that I loved working outside from mowing grass to planting flowers. My mother had a great influence on this love of the outdoors. She taught me how to grow a vegetable garden, the names of plants, and even the tranquility that comes from just pulling weeds. I hoped that by taking the master gardener program I would meet new friends, learn how to landscape my new house and how to deal with the extremely hard clay soil. From the beginnings of gardening to the acceptance into the master gardener program, I have always strived to better myself as a more knowledgeable individual through everything that I do. Working full time, helping raise five girls, and taking the master gardener program sounds like full schedule, but I think I am up for the challenge. Gardening is my haven away from home. 

CAROL MOGAN: Although I was born in New York State, I've spent over one-half of my life living in the Fort Lauderdale, Florida area.  I've been married 21 years to my present husband, David, and have one child, Carla, from my first marriage.  I'm retired from a city job where I was a Development Coordinator working with developers and their reps.  Part of my job was reviewing site plans including landscaping plans.
We moved to Greenwood, SC in 2005.
My interest in gardening may seem rather strange; however, to me it makes sense.  I am a tomato aficionado.  Since my childhood I've loved the balanced sweet/tart taste of a good tomato.  My favorite sandwich was tomato with a ton of mayonnaise on a piece of white bread, and my favorite soup was Campbell Tomato.    Unfortunately, almost since my childhood, I have not tasted a "good" tomato.  What everyone else is perfectly happy with, I am disappointed with.  I finally figured out that the only possible way I was going to have one was to grow it myself.  I did that this year, however, it involved only sticking almost full grown plants in a pot - the results were OK but not what I wanted.  Next year, armed with the knowledge I hope to obtain in this class, I will start from seed and cross my fingers.  I tried previously in Florida but the climate is so muggy it breeds rot and insect "takeover".
In addition, I hope to improve our lawn which my husband has worked so hard on, but is still full of weeds.

 

DWIGHT LONG: I have designed a "Successful Water Gardening" course to be taught at Piedmont Tech.  At present, my interests lie in completing the Master Gardener course and the horticulture course at Piedmont Tech.  One of the reasons for taking the Master Gardener course is to meet other people wit the same interests as myself.  The article does have some of my past experience in other fields.
I realize that the course is based on terrestrial plants and such, but I would not mind writing some articles on water gardening for the newsletter.  Every garden should have some sort of water feature which is where my expertise lies.  (Editors note: Dwight attached an article about his Water gardening experience that appeared in the Index-Journal.  I am adding it as an additional attachment to the newsletter.  It explains more fully Dwight’s expertise.)
This is all I could fit in for this month!!!!!  Please stay tuned next month for more of the class! Editor
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NORTH CAROLINA MASTER GARDENER CONFERENCE—October 8-10 in Raleigh, North Carolina
SPONSORED NY NORTH CAROLINA STATE UNIVERSITY
Monday, October 8th – Optional bus trips to public/private gardens in Wake County, Orange/Durham County or half day NC State University campus tours to visit the Horticultural Science greenhouses, Soil
Testing Lab, NC Wildlife Commission, etc.   Space is limited and filling very fast. An evening Reception/Pig Pickin' will be held at the JC Raulston Arboretum. 
Tuesday, October 9th – Bryce Lane, Pam Beck, Tony Avent and other plant professionals will share their views on everything from "British Gardens" to "Tough Plants for Tough Times". Learn the truth about home garden remedies. During breaks, browse the book sales and signings, trade show vendors and silent auction items.
Wednesday, October 10th – Sign up for five of your favorite sessions given by popular professors and professionals. Topics range from rain gardens, vermicomposting, turf grass, making good soil, plant names, groundcovers, wildlife management and more. After the conference you are invited to an Open House at Plant Delights Nursery and Juniper Level Botanical Garden. 
Registration: The reduced rate of $115 for the entire conference is in effect until September 1. One and two day options are available as well.

• Free, daily Continental breakfast available in NCMGVA Hospitality Suite in Holiday Inn Brownstone Hotel
• Free copies of garden magazines: Fine Gardening, American Horticulture, Successful Gardener and free catalogues 
• Optional bus tours take you into gardens and venues not always open to the public
• Networking with fellow Master Gardeners from all over the State is priceless
• Free plants from Proven Winners, garden planter from Classy Groundcovers and discounts from several companies. 
• Win door prizes and purchase silent auction items
• Buy 2008 garden calendars and books signed by their authors for holiday gifts
• Opportunity to talk directly to professors and professionals about specific gardening concerns you are experiencing. 
• J.C. Raulston Arboretum. Tour it in early October and view its long-range landscape design plan.
• Searching for an unusual plant? It's probably at Plant Delights Nursery. Stop by and take a few of them home. 

Additional information on the Master Gardener conference can be found online at: www.ces.ncsu.edu/depts/hort/consumer/masgar/conference.html 
(Editors note: you really need to visit the above website to get the full details…there is much more information there)
____________________________________________________________________________________________________

Editor: Lauren Boylston  LBoylston@earthlink.net
Lakelands Master Gardeners

PO Box 49632

Greenwood, SC 29648






